
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 03/18

Held on Monday 5th March 2018 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Jerman, Jolley, O’Dell, Ogborn and Walton.  District Councillors Chaplin and Sharp and County Councillor Mathew Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
33.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Received from Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Di Lorenzo and Maczkiewicz. Cllr Bryant informed Cllr’s that Mike Bacon was currently in hospital and we sent him all our best wishes.  
34.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Cllr Ogborn asked for a minor change under 20(b) and Cllr Bryant pointed out under item 24 that the original timber business had planning permission.
35.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Jerman declared an interest under item 39 Planning regarding the application for 48 High Street. Cllr Jerman and Cllr Ogborn declared an interest under item 38(j).
36.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Lysander Close development

Despite sending two letters we have still not heard back from Mr Wooster’s solicitor which was disappointing.

b)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Ogborn confirmed that negotiations have been taking place between the owner of the car park at the rear of the shops and the shop owners,  but as of yet they have been unable to compromise on a price to purchase the car park.  In part, because it is felt the  area will need a substantial amount of money spent on it.  County Councillor Shuter commented that the owner may be regarded as legally negligent if one of the lease holders (with rights to park) has an accident due to the current state of the car park.  Parish Council discussed whether we should write to the owner informing them of the condition of the car park and their responsibilities.  Cllr Jolley felt we should leave negotiations between the two parties involved but Cllr Jerman pointed out that we should consider this for the future if no compromise was made - as we would with any property owner if a property was in a state of disrepair.  It was agreed to review this next month.

37.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that council tax would be rising by 4.99%.  A large proportion of this extra money would be put towards adult social care.  Some would also go towards repairs of pot holes, of which there are an unbelievable amount.  The work on the A1303 has been delayed again but is expected to start at the end of March.  The cycleway between Lode and Quy opens officially next Sunday.  
We have only very recently been made aware that the Primary School becomes an Academy as of tomorrow (6th  March).  There have been inadequacies in the consultation process but C/Cllr Shuter feels that everyone now needs to come together. A clause has now been inserted in the lease for the Parish Council to have a licence on the land where the playground is although he has not yet seen a draft.  The licence will be between the Parish Council and the school but the County Council will ensure the legalities have been carried out to protect the site for the children of the village to use.  The actual lease, which is a separate thing, is between the County Council, Anglia Learning and the school.  Cllr Bryant thanked C/Cllr Shuter and D/Cllr Chaplin for their help with this and Cllr Buchanan had also sent an email asking for thanks to be expressed.  Anglia Learning says that they consulted with the parents of the school.  C/Cllr Shuter has asked our MP Lucy Frazer’s Office to look into the government process of schools changing to Academies as he feels there are inadequacies.  He feels that the County Council, District Council and Parish Council should be statutory consultees and this needs to be looked at for the future.  D/Cllr Chaplin said that the playground should now be protected for 125 years but warned it would be advantageous to take legal advice once we had sight of the draft licence.  D/Cllr Chaplin also thanked C/Cllr Shuter and other County Councillors who also became involved to help solve the situation.  CllrJolley reminded C/Cllr Shuter that he had not forgotten about the raised table in Tunbridge Lane and would be bringing this up again.
District

D/Cllr Chaplin said that the bins had not been emptied last week due to the extreme weather conditions and they would be catching up this week.  He also confirmed that the District Council will not be raising the council tax.  D/Cllr Chaplin confirmed that Planning are looking into the new business at Newman’s Farm as potential enforcement and possibly an environmental health issue and he will come back to us when he has more news.  Regarding the CIL money for Lysander Close it has been confirmed to him that the site was occupied within 6 months of the date that business and residential rates were still being paid. This could then be set off so CIL did not have to be paid for the whole site.

38.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  CIL money
Covered under District report.

b)  Number of Parish Councillors
Following on from last months meeting we confirmed to Electoral Services that we would like to increase our numbers by one more councillor.  This has to go before Parliament and therefore will not happen until the elections next May.  
c)  Cambridge Greenways
A leaflet had been delivered round the village. The meeting for Bottisham was the same evening as our meeting so no one from Parish Council was able to attend.  Cllr Bryant had looked at the website and found there were not many changes but urged everyone to look and make comments on the website.  Cllr’s will look and consider whether they want to make a collective response from the Parish Council.

d)  Disaffiliation from Royal British Legion
The British Legion had sent the Parish Council a letter regarding this asking that councillors be made aware, there had also been an open letter in the Cresset informing residents.  Letters will be going out to members shortly asking them to vote.  They need 75% of members to agree to the changes to be able to proceed.

e)  Primary School
Covered under County report.

f)  Newman’s Farm

Covered under District report.

g)  Annual Meeting date:
The Annual Meeting of the Parish Council has been arranged for Wednesday 9th May, 7.30pm.  The Clerk pointed out that because of the bank holiday May’s meeting was on the Tuesday, the night before.  Cllr’s were happy with this.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND INVITES

h)  East Cambs Parish Conference 28th March 12pm
Cllr Bryant asked if anyone wishing to attend this  let the Clerk know.  The theme for this one was health issues, there being a push for Parish Councils to get more involved in health in the community.

i)  Lysander Close footpath

Cllr Bryant reminded everyone that at the last meeting Cllr Buchanan had asked if a similar footpath could be laid by the kissing gate on the Ancient Meadows footpath.  Cllr’s had been to look at it and agreed it was not ideal as it was muddy and there was a dip but it was not thought this type of footpath would be suitable for this particular site.  The footpath was owned by the County Council and Cllr Jolley suggested logging it on their online fault form.
ACTION: CLERK TO LOG AS FAULT

j)  WI
Cllr Bryant had been approached by the WI. They will be celebrating 100 years of the WI this year by having a fair on the Primary School field this summer.  They have asked the Parish Council to consider giving some money towards this as they plan to have a marquee among other things.  Clr Bryant asked if Parish Council would consider supporting this and also did we feel that Parish Council should have a stall at the fair?  Cllr Jerman and Cllr Ogborn declared an interest as their wives were members.  This will be discussed further at the Finance Meeting.
39.
PLANNING:

Cllr Jerman had declared an interest under 48 High Street. He had not received any notification from ECDC even though this would impact on his property and he will make contact with them seeking clarification on who is being consulted.  D/Cllr Sharp said they had a statutory requirement to consult and he will also look into this as they would not necessarily consult with all properties in the vicinity.  The application for 139 High Street had been refused.  

40.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:

Cllr Jolley updated Cllr’s on the work of the Committee.  Village maps are on hold presently as Cllr Bacon is ill and he is still looking at the cemetery gates.  Cllr Jolley had turned the tap off in the cemetery last week as it was so cold and will be turning it back on again.  Acacia will be doing some work in the churchyard over the next coming months.  The tree has still not been collected on Bell Road by the County Council despite us reporting this and chasing it. Lucy Frazer MP has been talking to DEFRA on our behalf regarding the Strategic Road Network Review to see if we can get Bottisham included on this which would hopefully see more satisfactory noise reducing material being used on the A14.  After Cllr Jolley’s report in the Cresset he has had no response from anyone regarding Speedwatch.  
The County Council have come back to us with a figure of £1835 to re-install the speed cushion in Lode Road.  He had asked them to re-look at the figure as it seemed very expensive but they had confirmed that this was the price.  Cllr Bryant pointed out that Cllr Buchanan had said to wait until the building work at the College had finished before making any decisions.  Cllr Jolley feels we should put this on hold and review the speed indicating devices.  He said the Police do have plans to have a meeting with the College with regard to having a drop off/pick up point where the old bus stop parking is once the new bus area is up and running.   

Regarding the SID’s, Cllr Jolley has asked the ECDC Safety Partnership Team if they would consider funding one device and this is on their next agenda.  The group discussed the differing models we could purchase. Cllr Bryant was concerned that people took no notice of the double yellow lines and that they wouldn’t take any notice of this although others felt that the signs in Bell Road had improved the speed of the traffic in that area.  She was also concerned about health and safety with regard to lifting and taking down the portable devices. Cllr Ogborn was also concerned about the amount of work involved in moving and monitoring of the panels. Cllr Jolley said we could have 2 posts rather than 4, or have static SIDs (at extra cost)  if we did not want to move them around. Cllr Ogborn felt this may be a better option as relying on volunteers could be problematic and there were just not enough able bodied cllr’s to go round.  Cllr Jolley felt confident that we could find other volunteers in the village to help with this.  Cllr Jolley said if Parish Council wanted to explore these options further he would prepare a paper outlining the differing options and the costs involved. All agreed they would like Cllr Jolley to do this.  The Clerk will contact ECDC and enquire about whether we would be able to use S.106 monies towards this. Cllr Ogborn thanked Cllr Jolley for his time and commitment to this.

ACTION: CLERK TO ENQUIRE RE S.106

Regarding areas of responsibility Cllr Jerman had received reports regarding the path on the High Street and had told residents to report this online.  Cllr Ogborn pointed out that the repaired potholes in Bell Road had returned.  The Clerk mentioned that Cllr Bacon was due to attend a seminar on trees on 26th April.  Cllr Bryant said she would go instead and the Clerk will forward details.  The next Committee meeting is 26th March.

ACTION: CLERK TO FORWARD DETAILS

41.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 


£783.90

L Crown – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    52.50


   


A Fullwood – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    52.50


CAPALC – Training

 
    75.00


Lord Fairhaven – crop compensation          1414.78


HMR&C – Payroll
 38.40


Cambs ACRE – Payroll services
 41.40

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn.

b)  Current income and expenditure
The Clerk distributed the current income and expenditure.  There was a finance meeting in the next couple of weeks where these figures would be looked at and any corrections would be made and they would be gone through more thoroughly at the next meeting.  Cllr Walton questioned why the grass cutting was so below budget and asked if there was an outstanding bill that might come in the next financial year.  The Clerk will look into this.

42.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
There was nothing to report.

43.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREAWORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting.

44.
POLICY DOCUMENTS:
This was still being looked into.  The Clerk suggested that all important documents could be kept in the folder of ‘Policy Documents’ including the Playground License.  We currently reviewed the asset register and risk register every May and could put them all together and review everything all at once ensuring nothing is then forgotten.  All agreed this would be a good idea.

45.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

46.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

47.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

48.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Tuesday 3rd April and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.  


